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5th September 2005

Dear Ms Finlayson,

East Cambridgeshire Development Control Policies DPD Issues and Options 

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation an opportunity to comment on the above.

General:

The Council will have seen the recently published draft document from the Planning Inspectorate entitled ‘A framework for assessing soundness and focussing representations on Development Plan Documents’. It will no doubt now need to satisfy itself that it is in full compliance with the content of this document and complies with PPS12. 

Specific matters:

With regard to the specific content of the Draft document itself; the HBF would like to make the following brief points:

Q.1 

The HBF considers that there should also be at lease one policy in the DPD relating to housing delivery, and it’s overall importance. 

Q.6

The HBF is opposed to rigid requirements for certain bedroom sized dwellings throughout all developments. It considers that there is a major need for flexibility in order to fully take on board local and site circumstances, as well as changing market conditions and preferences. In order to properly justify any policy requirements the Council will need to also take on board and reflect the findings of a Local Housing Market Assessment.

The HBF is supportive of policies that seek the provision of an appropriate housing mix. However, it is firmly of the view that this needs to be achieved via negotiation on a site by site basis taking account of local needs and market circumstances. It does not consider it to be either appropriate or practical for different percentages of homes with different numbers of bedrooms to be dictated on a district-wide basis. In some circumstances higher percentages of smaller dwellings to those specified might well be appropriate. Whilst on other occasions lower numbers of smaller dwellings might be more desirable.

The Council refers to its past inability to adequately influence the mix of developments. However, the vast majority of these will have been approved before the advent of the changes to PPG3 that gave Local Authorities the powers and responsibilities for ensuring that developments included a proper and appropriate housing mix. Since these changes, the picture has changed completely. 

Therefore, the HBF believes that little credence can be given to the above analysis as it very largely precedes the introduction of PPG3, which has completely altered the nature of housing supply with its requirement for higher site densities. The HBF firmly believes that any analysis should concentrate on completion rates subsequent to the revised PPG 3. If this is done, it is confident that the Authority will identify significantly higher completion rates for 1 and 2 bedroom units than has been the case in the past.

It is now a fact that the number of flats being built in England has overtaken the number of detached houses being built for the first time. 

As a result of the Government’s planning directive (PPG3) to increase housing densities, the proportion of detached houses built by private house builders has slumped from 45% in 1999 to 32% in 2002. The proportion of flats almost doubled from 17% to 32% over the same period. 

More flats are now being built than detached homes. Coupled with the government target to ensure 60% of all new homes are built on brownfield sites being achieved six years ahead of schedule - these results demonstrate the speed of the drive for urban regeneration and high-density living. 

The Home Builders Federation considers that these figures reveal an unprecedented change to the way we will live in the future. Current planning policy is ensuring the drive for compact towns and cities continues unabated and house builders have responded positively and effectively to the new doctrine. 

Indeed from a simplistic commercial viewpoint, high-density development suits house builders as land is invariably the most expensive component of any new development. However, with Britons continuing to aspire to a home in the country and with the bungalow remaining Britain’s favourite home, the HBF  believes that  balancing the supply of flats and houses is essential. 
There are as many types of ideal home as there are households. While improvements in urban design and quality are a cornerstone of furthering regeneration and increasing the popularity of high-density living, this will not suit everyone. 


I would also draw your attention to the recent findings of a report entitled ‘Room to Move, Household Formation, Tenure and Housing Consumption’ (2005). This report was commissioned by the Home Builders Federation. It was written by Professor Dave King and Janet Hayden of the Population and Housing Research Group at Anglia Polytechnic University. It dispelled the myth that smaller sized households will require smaller sized accommodation. 

One-size-fits-all policies on housing have been tried in the past and have failed. 
   

The suggestion that the Housing Needs Survey is capable of determining the precise bedroom composition of market sector housing is rejected by the HBF. That is neither its role nor its purpose. A Local housing Market Assessment will be the more appropriate vehicle for doing this.
In order to ensure the creation of mixed and balanced communities, the Authority should encourage (rather than dictate) appropriate housing mix’s based upon local circumstances and up to date research.

Q.10

Whilst the Council will through its development control powers determine the appropriateness (or not) of designs within individual planning applications, it will of course, primarily control the energy efficiency of schemes via its building control powers. I am sure that you aware that both PPS1 and PPS12 emphasise that planning should not seek to duplicate controls under other legislative regimes.    

PPS1: Delivering Sustainable Development states in paragraph 30 that “…planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in Building Regulations for energy efficiency”. PPS12: Local Development Frameworks states in paragraph 1.8 that “…planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements..”.

Therefore, the Council has no legal powers under which it can seek to demand standards superior to those set nationally in Building Regulations. Indeed to do so would make the aforementioned regulations somewhat meaningless.

I hope that you will find these comments helpful and that they will be taken on board in the preparation of the final version of the Development Control Policies DPD, and I await the opportunity to be further involved in this document and all aspects of the LDF generally as it evolves.

The HBF would like to be informed in writing whenever any Development Plan Document is either being submitted to the Secretary of State, or being adopted by the Council.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course. 

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(East Midlands & Eastern Regions)
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